Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

January 2, 2003

Steilacoom Public Safety

1. Call to Order
The January 2, 2003 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Gary Franz 9:20 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; Greg Miller, McNeil Island FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Cynthia Fajardo, Steilacoom Public Safety; Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD; William Bush, PCFD #3; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, Commissioner PCFD #5; John Sinclair, PCFD #6; Judy Murphy, PCFD #6; Eric Nelsen, PCFD #16; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Gary Franz, PCFD #21; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Ed Reed, PCDEM; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Jim Schofield, ARC; Paul Guerra, ARC; and Recorder Denise Menge.  President Paul Webb arrived at 9:30 a.m.

2. Flag Salute
Gary Franz led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the November 7, 2002 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black was not present to report.  

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speakers
Joe Dunlap, Vice President for Instruction at Clover Park Technical College introduced himself and Carol.  Clover Park currently serves approximately 4000 full-time students and offers 57 Associates and Certification degree programs.  They have just started a new degree program – Emergency Management. Carol is the lead instructor and provides the technical expertise.  At this time, Joe turned the floor over to Carol.  Carol thanked the association for the invitation.  They have been trying to get the word out regarding the new program.  She would like to come and out and meet with all of the emergency management people in Pierce County and have them assist with the course management.  The Emergency Management Degree Program is an Associates of Applied Technology.

Program Description:

Prepares students to:  make decisions, problem solve, communicate effectively, coordinate resources necessary during an emergency.

Prepares students for:  positions with private sector, positions with public sector, organizations responsible for preparedness planning, managing any type of life-threatening or property-threatening disaster, ASIS CPP Certification, Various computer certifications, CBCP certification, ABCP certification.

Program runs 5- 7 quarters, 1,4440 – 1,877 clock hours, core program is on-line, 6 options.

Core Program:  Totally on-line, FEMA based curriculum, monthly start dates, flexibility for working students, all course materials are on-line.

Core Courses:


1st Quarter – Principles of Emergency Management, Introduction to Mitigation, Disaster Response Recovery


2nd Quarter – Leadership, Influences and Decision Making, Incident Command System/Emergency Operations Center, Business and Industry Crisis Management, Emergency Response to Terrorism


3rd Quarter – Effective Communications for Public Information Officers, Exercise Design, Co-operative Work Experience

Options:  Advanced Emergency Management, Business Continuity Planning and Recovery, Emergency Communication System, Hazardous Materials, Physical Security, Geographic Information System

Goals:  FEMA “Seal of Approval”, Program to articulate to 4 year Emergency Management Degree programs, Work with community for common goals, Western Region Emergency Management education center.

John Sinclair inquired if college credit is transferable to this program?  Carol stated yes.  John asked if similar classes were taken at the National Fire Academy, would the classes have to be re-taken at Clover Park, or if a certificate for the class taken could be provided?  Carol stated they are working on this and will be flexible.  If a certificate for a course could be provided, credit would be given for it.  Carol distributed a handout regarding the course to everyone.

The Association thanked Joe and Carol for coming and their presentation.

7. Amercian Red Cross
Jim Schofield reported that the month of November they assisted 8 families and committed over $10,000.00 to help them recover.  In December 6 families were assisted and $4,860.00 was committed to help recover.  For the year 2002, a total of 152 families in Pierce County were assisted with $96,102.00 spent in helping them recover from their loss.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey stated it is good to see education people here.  Monday afternoon at Madigan a press conference will be held with Executive Ladenburg announcing a mutual aid agreement with Pierce County and the military.  A quick response mutual aid agreement will help to access military resources.  The goal is to have resources on the road within 2 hours.  This is exciting news and the first of its kind in the nation.  The process will be to contact the DEM duty officer.

Homeland Security money has been in the papers a lot lately.  Not one penny has been received as of yet.  Another two to three weeks yet.  The first $170,000.00 to Pierce County is strictly for planning.  It is very narrowly focused to deal with terrorism related planning projects.

The Executive is interested in the 1/10 of 1% for communication center in Pierce County.  He is looking at putting this before the people to vote on in May.  As well as possibly a regional operations center, regional communication center, and general fund relief.  It is interesting, political and a mine field.  Hopefully it will all pull together.  This might be an important agenda item for the February or March meeting.  This is just in the formative stages at this time.

Ed Reed stated the small pox inoculation planning for Phase 1 is underway.  The latest is the test inoculation center preliminary program starts January 27.  Selected hospital workers and health department personnel as well as selected law enforcement or security personnel.  CDC and State are not recommending inoculations for the general public.

Top Off 2 is scheduled for May 12th.  This is a national exercise with involvement from Pierce County, Seattle and King County.  If your jurisdiction wishes to participate – let Ed Reed know.  Andy McAfee is the representative for the Chiefs as a whole.

9. EMS
Ed Reed reported that Norma is currently on reserve duty.  The Washington State Department of Health is changing the certification process for EMS personnel.  Instead of the June to December time table, it will be much like Driver’s License renewal in that it will expire on the birth month of the individual.  They are going to phase this in starting next December.

Paul Berlin stated that Norma put in a lot of extra effort and went far above and beyond the call.  The State was late in getting the EMT and PM certifications out, yet with Norma’s extra work and efforts certifications were received in time.  She deserves to be recognized.

John Sinclair stated that if you have internet access, it would benefit you to access IAFF.org regarding the 12 page document they have on small pox.  One of the major issues is HIV testing.  The IAFF recommends it is the employers responsibility, where as the International Chiefs believes that if an occupational exposure the employer is responsible, otherwise it is the employees responsibility to get tested.  The IAFF recommendation is going to stand and will become a local issue.  CPFR sent out a pre-questionnaire for those interested in getting the small pox inoculation.  He can get that information to Denise to forward out on e-mail to everyone.

It was moved and seconded for a letter from this Association be sent to Norma Pancake for all of her extra work and efforts on the EMT and PM re-certifications.  MOTION CARRIED.

Paul Webb thanked Ed Reed for all of the e-mails and information on terrorism he sends out.

Paul stated that a combined meeting with the Pierce County Fire Chiefsand the Pierce County Police Chiefs will be held the third Thursday of January (16th) at 11:30 at the Western Washington Fairgrounds.  State Emergency Management is speaking on Homeland Security issues.  Dr. Bob Jenson from the Health Department will be speaking on small pox issues.  Steve Bailey will send out specific information regarding this meeting.  We are going to look at doing a joint meeting every 6 months or so with the Police Chiefs.

10. Fire Marshal
No representative present.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Jeff Jensen reported a lengthy discussion was held at their last meeting regarding fire codes.  A request from Kitsap County was received to re-evaluate their position on fire codes.  The Board decided to remain behind the Fire Marshals recommendation with the I-Codes.  If they were to change their stand now, it would jeopardize credibility with the legislators with all of the work put in on this last year.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon wished everyone a happy new year.  Today marks his anniversary with the Agency and he is starting his 19th year.  He brought a supply of the outdoor burning brochures with him.  Also, he was reviewing the report Mary Corso presented at the Key Peninsula meeting.  In Pierce County over 200 responses were for unlawful outdoor fires.  PSCAA does not receive nearly this number of referrals.  They are able to recover costs on these kinds of fires and just wanted to remind everyone of that.

13. Pierce County Fire Commissioners
Bill Jarmon reported that their next meeting will be on January 23rd at 7:00 p.m. at University Place.  He asked that Steve Bailey and/or Ed Reed attend that meeting to present information they presented earlier this meeting.

14. Pierce County Training Officers

Nothing at this time.

15. EMS
Alan Predmore stated a draft revised MCI plan was sent out by Andy McAfee.  Please review and get any comments back to Andy.

16. Training
Nothing at this time.

17. Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunity

Alan Predmore asked about the information session on reporting that was discussed at the last meeting.  He has tentatively set up with the State Fire Marshals to meet on January 6th or the 15th to be held at either Puyallup or CPFR.  Which date would work best for everyone else?  It was decided to hold the meeting on Monday, January 13th at 9:00 a.m. at Puyallup Fire Department.  The meeting should last approximately 3 hours.  Information will be sent to Denise to forward out to everyone via e-mail.

18. Program/Speaker Committee

Alan Predmore stated Gary Aleshire is working on getting a speaker next month regarding EMS.  Paul Webb has asked Alan Predmore to head up this committee and get two other members to assist with gathering ideas and speakers, etc.  Alan Predmore stated that if anyone is interested in helping with this committee, please contact him.  The following months are already taken care of for speakers:  March = Executive Ladenburg, May = State Auditor’s Office, June = Pierce County Prosecutor’s Office, July = no meeting, August thru December need to be worked on yet.

19. Legislative Caucus Committee
Paul Webb reported they will be having a wrap up meeting here in the next week or so.  At the November reception they presented an issue relative to contracting as there is currently nothing that stipulates a formula or how to come up with one.  Shirley Winsley will be drafting legislation on this issue.  The question came up with regards to fire authority if the same thing would apply to dispatch centers.  This needs to be explored and researched some more.

20. Nominating Committee
Nothing at this time.

21. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Wayne, Matt and Ruth did a great job with the banquet this year.  Bill Jarmon stated the Commissioners feel the same.

22. Audit Committee

Gary Franz stated that this committee needs to be re-activated.  He is willing to serve on the committee again.  Curt Vandver stated he was on the committee last year as well and is willing to do so again.

23. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Nothing at this time.

24. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Gary Franz stated the County work on LID is being incorporated into a single document.  He is confident that they are maintaining the 24-foot road width as well as language on defensible space on LID’s if does go through.

25. Emergency Management Committee

Gary Franz stated this committee is very active right now.  Dave Wakefield has received an opportunity to do work on a State level instead of the County level.  Andy McAfee has become the Chairperson, which opens up his position of Assistant Coordinator.  This committee meets every third Thursday at 9:00 a.m. at Station 14-1.  In filling this position they would like to be inclusive and seek out anyone who is interested.  Jeff Jensen stated it is very important to get involved in this process.  Soon, the core of experience is going to be gone.  Need to have fresh ideas brought into this process.  The sooner, the better so as not to leave too big of a learning curve for when those with the experience do leave.  Steve Bailey stated that this committee is dealing with big issues such as terrorism intelligence.  Not always as widely recognized as with law enforcement.  We need to advocate that.  It is really important to have a strong representative in this committee.  Paul Webb requested that Gary Franz attend the next Executive Board meeting to further discuss this issue.  The meeting is scheduled for January 16th at noon.  This meeting needs to be rescheduled and will let the Board know what it will be rescheduled to.  It was moved and seconded to put Gary Franz in the Assistant Coordinator Position on the Emergency Management Committee.  MOTION CARRIED.

26. Unfinished Business
Gary Franz requested everyone mark their calendars for May 12th, Top Off drill.  The details are still being developed.  One of the training objectives will be to staff the EOC on a regular basis for 36 hours straight.  There will be an opportunity for everyone in the room to serve at the EOC.  They will offer short periods of time to work at the EOC and to work with someone who has experience and be a mentor, etc.  Participation in this drill is important.  Paul inquired if there is a list of people who is supposed to respond to the EOC?  Gary stated there is a list in the mobilization plan.  He will get the list to Denise to forward to everyone on e-mail.  There will be training prior to the exercise and the people on the list need to get that training especially.  Gary suggested that perhaps later in the year, after the May 12 drill, hold critiques and/or offer training on the mobilization plan.

27. New Business
Paul presented a copy of the 2003 proposed budget as prepared by Bob Black.  It is very similar to last years budget with some increases due to the increase in costs.  The only specific change made was to the Legislative Caucus line item increasing it from 500 to 1500.  The reason for the increase is to look at the East Side and/or Central doing a legislative caucus.  Started the original caucus as PCFCA, however, it was just too large and overwhelming.  It was decided to break it down and do a west side caucus.  They just finished their second caucus.  This is a forum we need to do.  It is a mechanism to stay intimately involved with our legislators.  It was moved and seconded to adopt the 2003 budget as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

John Sinclair inquired if with the IAFC releasing their strategic plan, wonder if anyone has had the opportunity to review?  He suggests taking their template and putting together or looking at doing a three-year plan for the PCFCA.  He asked that the Executive Board look at putting together a special meeting in April, May or June to work on this.  Paul will add this to the Executive Board Agenda.  Paul requested that John send him the IAFC template for a strategic plan for reference.

Paul stated he wasn’t going to bring this up yet until he had more chance to discuss with the Executive Board, however, he has asked Merle to form a committee to look at how our meetings can be changed to better serve the interests of the group.

28. Good of the Order
Jeff Jensen reported they have received through the Department of Justice, Incident Management training that will be held March 3 – 6.  He has flyers and he is the point of contact.

Alan Predmore stated he is still looking for certified assessors for his FF 1 test on January 11th.  He is still short 5 evaluators.  He has 27 people signed up to test.  Please call him if you can help.

Steve Bailey stated the WA Task Force 1 and Urban Search and Rescue Team is monumentally upgrading the support federally.  The amount of money the teams are being awarded is increasing.  Everyone involved has tried to do the best they could with little support.  Effective immediately, everything will be changing.  FEMA is mandating hiring four (4) professional positions to oversee equipment, program, training and an office assistant.  We are in a compendium with 30 agencies both fire and law enforcement.  The equipment cache is currently ½ with CPFR and ½ with Seattle Fire.  Another issue is that when the team is activated, 2 people can purchase equipment – one being himself and the other Seattle FD.  He has no idea of what Seattle FD purchases until they receive a reimbursement claim.  There is going to be a meeting on January 8th with Merle Frank, Jack Andren and Tom Minor (Pierce County Reps) and Al Church from Federal Way and Dominique Marzano (King County Reps).  The group is going to demand that Seattle give up their cache and have one centrally located cache maintained and operated by DEM.  This is not going to be well received in Seattle and may very well end up in court.  They have received a written reply from FEMA regarding a split cache which indicates they are in support of the way they are going.  Merle will send out an update following the meeting.

29. Adjournment
Paul apologized for his tardiness again.  There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:10.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting is February 6, 2003 at PCFD #12 beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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